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A Giant’s Strength 

“If liberty means anything at all it means the 
right to tell people what they do not want 
to hear.” George Orwell 
 
You may be surprised to see a new edition 
of The Advocate under your door in June.  If 
you are a regular reader of our newsletter 
(and if you are, we are deeply grateful for 
your interest), you know that we generally 
publish four or five editions during the 9 
month school year and take a sabbatical for 
the summer.  However, some events have 
occurred that need a response that we 
believe cannot wait until September. 
 
As you may know, among our many activi-
ties, we address the Board of Trustees at 
their monthly meeting. It has been my 
privilege to speak, during the public com-
ment period, on behalf of the union for a 
couple of years on topics agreed upon by 
representatives of the Executive Board of 
AFT- Lone Star College that impact full-
time and part-time faculty, staff and, ulti-
mately, our students.  In recent months, 
my colleagues and fellow AFT members 
Elise Sheppard, Earl Brewer and Katie Ol-
son have joined me at the podium to in-
crease the voice of employees.  Also, for 
the April and May Board meetings, we have 
made an appeal to employees to attend 
these meetings to observe respectfully and 
show their concern for the life of the col-
lege.  LSCS Board of Trustees meetings are 
public and open to all citizens.  We are 
pleased that 45 of your colleagues attended 
the April meeting and, even though it was 
the week before Final Exams, 17 attended 
the May meeting. 
 
Since last August, the public comment pe-
riod of the board meetings has been sched-
uled last on the agenda. Therefore, al-
though the meetings officially begin at 5:00 
PM, we have suggested that employees 
arrive around 5:30 when the Board usually 
goes into executive session.  To our sur-
prise, Board Chairman Dr. David Holsey 
began the May 1 meeting with a disclaimer 

that the Board cannot engage in collective 
bargaining and stated that he had decided 
that public comments would go first that 
night.  The union members scheduled to 
speak were ready to go, but many of the 
employees who wanted to come weren’t 
there yet. Two other speakers (public citi-
zens not associated with AFT) had not ar-
rived yet and lost their chance to speak. 
 
The collective bargaining reference was a 
surprise to us all, as it is widely known that 
public employees in the State of Texas do 
not have collective bargaining rights–a fact 
that the AFT has emphasized in numerous 
settings.  It would be at the end of the 
meeting that we would find out why this 
reference would be important. 
 
As the Board meeting came to a close, Dr. 
Richard Carpenter, retiring LSCS Chancel-
lor, asked to make some closing remarks 
given that this would be his last Board 
meeting before his retirement.  Later in 
this issue you will find a transcript of a por-
tion of his address.  The AFT encourages 
you to read his remarks carefully.  These 
remarks include some kind words about 
the Faculty Senate but also a warning to 
the Board of Trustees not to overly involve 
itself in administrative oversight and, in  an 
aside to the Executive Council (college 
presidents and system vice-chancellors), 
not to expect the chancellor to always 
make decisions they can support.   
 
A significant part of the speech was di-
rected against those who write “misleading 
articles seemingly aimed at dividing the 
Lone Star family,” who engage in 
“emotional outbursts” and “personal at-
tacks.”  Making the target of his comments 
more explicit, he accused the AFT of 
“demonizing the chancellor and the admini-
stration” and “employing scare tactics.” 
All of the issues of The Advocate are posted 
on our website www.aftlonestar.org 
going back to the 1980s, as are all of the 
talks we have delivered to the Board of 
Trustees since December 2013.  In addi-
tion, the February, April, and May meetings  
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of the Board of Trustees have been videotaped and may be 
viewed online at www.lonestar.edu/22736.htm. We both 
welcome and encourage all Lone Star employees and the pub-
lic to read and listen to anything we have written or said and 
make your own judgment.  You can also watch the chancel-
lor’s address at this site. 
 
After the meeting was over, Executive Vice-Chancellor Rand 
Key handed AFT president Alan Hall a letter written by Drs. 
Holsey and Carpenter accusing the AFT of attempting to en-
gage in collective bargaining by inviting a Trustee to an open 
forum that was advertised publicly as open to all employees 
(faculty, staff and administration, union members or not) and 
accusing the AFT of calling for “mass demonstrations . . . in-
tended to be disruptive to the normal operations of the Sys-
tem” by encouraging employees to attend the Board meetings.  
Drs. Holsey and Carpenter conclude their letter by threaten-
ing to file suit against the union if we persist in encouraging 
this type of employee involvement.  The full text of this letter, 
as well as the AFT’s official response, is reprinted in this issue.  
We invite you to read both of those letters in their entirety so 
you can make your own judgments. 
 
If you have patiently read through this article so far, you may 
be asking yourself why these matters should be important to 
you. 
 
As a public entity, it is crucial that the workings of Lone Star 
College System must be transparent and open to public review 
and comment.  As an institution of higher learning, it must be 
run with collegiality and a commitment to shared governance.  
Especially in an era like ours of rapidly changing expectations 
and shifting resources and in an institution like ours of massive 
size and complexity, it is only through frank, honest and open 
dialog that we can find the solutions that will meet the needs 
of our diverse student body and of the communities from 
which they come. 
 
If the leadership of the institution attempts to squelch commu-
nication, particularly between the employees who provide the 
services our students and community need and the Board 
elected by that community to oversee the institution, by call-
ing it collective bargaining, they either seriously misunderstand 
collective bargaining or are afraid of where the communication 
will lead. 
 
If the leadership of the institution so fears its employees that 
they see their presence at a public meeting as a mass demon-
stration, there is little hope of “building a relationship,” as the 
Chancellor advocates. 
 
If the leadership of the institution will play with the schedule of 
the agenda of an open meeting to thwart members of the pub-
lic from speaking, it will be difficult for taxpayers and students 
to trust in the transparency of the organization or to know 
that their interests are fairly considered.  

 
The AFT is not intimidated by threats of legal action.  Later in 
this issue, we will outline the efforts we have made through 
the years to establish an open dialog.  Mostly, we are saddened 
that this is the approach that the administration of the college 
has chosen at the twilight of Dr. Carpenter’s tenure. It is clear 
that we have a long way to go to reclaim the kind of college 
we once had.  More so, it concerns us greatly that an entity 
that would choose intimidation against one person or group 
could easily use the same tactic against another.  Prime exam-
ples are the former faculty senate president of Montgomery 
College who was fired for disagreeing with his Vice President 
of Instruction and the faculty senate vice president of the same 
college who was abruptly reassigned to another college.  Who 
would be next?  Quoting from William Shakespeare’s Measure 
for Measure,   

It is excellent  
To have a giant's strength  
But it is tyrannous  
To use it like a giant.  

 
The American Federation of Teachers is a voluntary affiliation 
that represents full-time faculty, adjunct faculty, full-time and 
part-time support and professional staff and even administra-
tors up to the level of dean.  The issues we address are seri-
ous and include concerns as diverse as policy and wage inequi-
ties for our employees as well as decisions that impact the 
success of our students.  The officers of the union get neither 
a dime of compensation nor a minute of release time from 
their duties as faculty and staff.  The dues we gather provide 
valuable services for our members including costly legal de-
fense for many whose rights have been violated by the very 
college they serve. We deeply value the relationships we have 
with our members and other employees and with numerous 
administrators and Board members who will engage in dialog 
with us. We hope to have a strong relationship with our next 
chancellor. We operate in openness and transparency and we 
will not stop speaking up for the rights of Lone Star employees 
and the students they serve. 
 
Therefore, we have provided for your reading and considera-
tion both the Chancellor’s claims and our respectful response 
so you may read and judge objectively for yourselves. In clos-
ing, consider the following words from Henry David Thoreau’s 
Civil Disobedience.  Substitute the phrase “College System” for 
“State” and you will see our vision. 
 
“There will never be a really free and enlightened State, until 
the State comes to recognize the individual as a higher and 
independent power, from which all its own power and author-
ity are derived, and treats him accordingly.”  
 
John Burghduff 
Professor, LSC-CyFair 
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(Editor’s Note: The following is a letter to Alan Hall from  
Dr. Carpenter and Dr. Holsey.) 
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(Editor’s Note: The following is Hall’s response to the  
Carpenter/Holsey letter.) 
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Chancellor’s Farewell Speech 
 
(Editor’s Note:  At the May 1, 2014 Board of Trustees meeting, 
the Chancellor asked for time at the end to offer some remarks.  
It began in the traditional way, acknowledging what a great ex-
perience Lone Star College has been for him and thanking various 
individuals and groups.  Some of his remarks were not typical of a 
swansong.  Below are excerpts with some commentary.  The full 
text may be heard at http://www.lonestar.edu/22736.htm.   Select 
May 2014 (Part II) and start at 1:01, and hour and one minute 
into the meeting.) 
 
From day one you, the Board, empowered me as Chancellor 
to move at a pace of business and while there is a natural 
resistance to such in academia few would deny the remark-
able institutional achievements and the national prominence 
that we have collectively attained. [. . .] 
Now I want to turn your attention to the chancellor search.  
[. . . ] I must urge the Lone Star family to shift your mindset 
a bit. I’ve heard much discussion about what you want in a 
new chancellor, and I’ve seen surveys about “Building a 
Chancellor.”  But as this search unfolds, I urge you to think 
less about building a chancellor and more about building a 
relationship.  
 
The strongest among your finalists will undoubtedly have 
options other than Lone Star, just as I did, so remember that 
as you are evaluating them they will also be evaluating you. 
While you’ve had an abundance of discussion about what 
you want, let me give you some advice about what your can-
didates will want, and I know this because these are the 
kinds of questions they are now asking of me. First, they 
want to know how the board functions. While some of our 
Lone Star family may want the board to function more as an 
administrative oversight committee, that is simply not the 
board’s function. In fact, a sister college close by had their 
accreditation placed on suspension by SACS when their 
board ventured into the administrative arena. 
 
Another thing they ask about are [sic] the weaknesses of 
Lone Star. Due to your national prominence, they tend to 
have a very high impression of you so they want to know if 
and how they could make a difference if they came here. 
Without question, the most prevalent inquires from candi-
dates tend to center around our institutional culture. [. . .] 
Seasoned candidates also know that every institution has 
minor dissension within its ranks, and they want to know 
how we address that. I think you have a very successful 
model in place, particularly as we look to our Faculty Senate 
leadership. That’s why they are a part of the formal agenda 
for every board meeting. One could say that they represent 
the silent majority at Lone Star, and let me hasten to remind 
all that as an inclusive institution we must acknowledge the 
importance of listening to a vocal minority as well. While the 
AFT, for instance, collects dues to represent the interests of  

 
some 217 or more faculty, our faculty senate leaders are 
elected by their peers to represent all 4,000 faculty. And 
hear this, both points of view are important.  
 
I want to take a moment here again to commend the faculty 
senate presidents. During our lunch this week we discussed 
the importance of engaging more of our faculty in the shared 
governance process. Remember, this is the faculty that, for 
three years straight, ranked Lone Star as one of the best 
colleges in the country to work for and contented faculty by 
their very nature often comprise the core of the silent ma-
jority. But let me say more about our faculty sensate presi-
dents. This past year we’ve had an exemplary team of six 
passionate and caring faculty leaders. I have tremendous re-
spect for each of you and I have learned much from you, and 
I take the opportunity to publicly thank you, for to me you 
epitomize the institutional culture that your candidates for 
chancellor will be looking for. Now people, don’t get me 
wrong, our faculty senate presidents don’t always agree with 
each other and they don’t always agree with me either, but 
it’s how we address our disagreements that has so earned 
my respect.  
 
You see, we address our differences not through personal 
attacks or emotional tirade but through intellectual dis-
course in a give-and-take environment of mutual respect, 
civility, and maturity. I want everyone here tonight to know 
that I love Lone Star and I love all the dedicated people who 
work so diligently to make Lone Star the very best.  
 
That said, in closing, I draw from my forty-year career to 
offer all of you some advice to how you can take Lone Star 
to the next level. First, stop maligning the administration. 
Personalizing differences rarely achieves its objectives, and 
I’ve come to observe in life that the pursuit of vengeance for 
another rarely impacts the target so much as it does the 
source. Instead of publishing misleading articles seemingly 
aimed at dividing the Lone Star family, choose instead to join 
together with the vast majority of other faculty and staff 
who’ve rejected such division in favor of unity. Substitute 
intellectual discourse for emotional outburst.  
 
Seek common ground, and be willing to compromise. A sad 
example of the my-way-or-the-highway approach can be 
seen in the dysfunction of our federal government in Wash-
ington. We are better than that. When you disagree, identify 
the points of disagreement, address the differences, and 
clearly articulate them. Demonstrate the maturity of re-
straint. Resist the urge to launch personal attacks against 
those with whom you disagree, and realize that under cur-
rent laws and regulations not every decision can be publicly 
explained to everyone’s satisfaction.  
 
To the AFT leadership, I hope you will seize this opportunity 
to reevaluate your approach. Demonizing the chancellor and 
the administration, and employing scare tactics is destructive  
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and is more reflective of a yesteryear approach to the national 
AFT’s approach to recruitment strategy. We understand your 
desire to increase your membership, but experience has 
taught us that there are more constructive ways to do so. You 
have some very good talent in your ranks. In particular, I’m 
thinking of the work that John Burghduff did that helped me 
redefine student success at the state policy level. I know you 
care about Lone Star and about our students, and I hope you 
will use your talents to define a more collaborative relation-
ship with your next chancellor. 
 
To everyone, including EC, be ever mindful that a chancellor is 
rarely afforded the opportunity to make only popular deci-
sions that everyone will support. The job of chancellor is not 
an easy one and often painful decisions must be made in the 
best interest of the college. Try to reserve judgment until you 
are full equipped with the facts, and even then be less harsh on 
one another when you simply disagree. Next, I urge you to 
begin anew with a pledge to one another to focus a bit less on 
the me of self interest and more on the we of your college as a 
whole. Most importantly, I urge you to maintain as your pri-
mary goal that of student success. Yes, you must always value 
the roles of faculty and staff and administrators, but be ever 
mindful that Lone Star was not built nor is it funded by the 
taxpayers today for any of us in this room. This college was 
put here for students. In conclusion, I want to reiterate the 
importance of approaching the chancellor search process—
well—not unlike a courtship. Remember that your top candi-
dates will be just as interested in evaluating you as you are in 
evaluating them. 
 
Lastly, let me say that, again you’ve heard me say this before, 
that the opportunity to lead is granted not by titles but by 
those who choose to follow, and here at Lone Star I was 
surely blessed as so many chose to follow. 
 
Thank you. 
 
 

Hall’s Response to Chancellor         
Carpenter’s Farewell Speech 

 
At the May 1, 2014 Board of Trustees meeting, the Chancellor 
asked for time at the end to offer some remarks. LSCS’s offi-
cial video recording of the meeting is available at http://
www.lonestar.edu/22736.htm. To view Dr. Carpenter’s 
address, select May 2014 (Part II) and start at 1:01, an hour 
and one minute into the meeting.  His remarks began as a tra-
ditional farewell address, acknowledging what a great experi-
ence working at Lone Star College has been for him, thanking 
various individuals and groups, and giving advice about how to 
select and work with our next chancellor. However, I believe 
many people in the audience were surprised as his address 
took a darker turn. 
 

 
I have decided to publish for our readers the portion of the 
transcript of Dr. Carpenter’s address relevant to concerns the 
AFT has, and also to respond to some of the issues he raised, 
frankly pointing out my agreements and disagreements. In my 
response, I will focus on five points. 
 
First, AFT leadership resoundingly agrees with Dr. Carpenter’s 
emphasis on the importance of building relationships. We have 
worked hard to nurture a relationship with him, but at times it 
has been admittedly difficult. In 2011-2012, Dr. Carpenter met 
with the AFT Lone Star Executive Board a few times, and 
those meetings seemed productive to us. But then Dr. Car-
penter cut off contact with AFT leadership without explana-
tion. After some time, he invited me to lunch where said he 
was wrong to cut off communication.  I was pleasantly sur-
prised by Dr. Carpenter’s admission, as he asked to begin 
meeting with us again. All of the AFT leaders welcomed the 
opportunity. In our first meeting, which seemed like the best 
one we’d had so far, Dr. Carpenter asked us to provide dates 
a year in advance to schedule meetings so that he could get 
them on his calendar early. Out of recognition for his busy 
schedule, we gladly complied. However, when I called his of-
fice the afternoon before the first scheduled meeting to verify 
that it was still on, I was told, “He’s traveling.” The eighteen 
AFT officers who had planned to attend the meeting were 
surprised to hear that it was apparently cancelled without no-
tice. Although we continued to welcome future meetings, my 
repeated efforts to schedule them were all rejected by the 
Chancellor’s office. 
 
Some have suggested that Dr. Carpenter stopped meeting 
with AFT leaders because of articles in The Advocate. Although 
he mentions our “misleading articles” in his farewell address, 
we believe a chancellor should be open to respectful disagree-
ment. As Dr. Carpenter mentioned in his February 7 email to 
all employees announcing his retirement, the job of the chan-
cellor requires “a thick skin.” 
 
We never claim to know all of the truth in our articles, but we 
always do our best to research issues before we write about 
them. Certainly, The Advocate has addressed difficult issues. It 
should be clear to any impartial observer that, as a labor or-
ganization, the AFT cannot remain silent about certain issues 
without betraying its members. The truth is that AFT leader-
ship believes Lone Star College’s grievance process is severely 
dysfunctional, and that it particularly victimizes staff, our most 
diverse group of employees. We have documented that prob-
lem for Dr. Carpenter and for the Board of Trustees. AFT 
leadership believes the LSCS grievance process is one of the 
issues the EEOC is investigating right now, and AFT leadership 
strongly disagrees with Dr. Carpenter’s recent decision to 
authorize outside counsel to file a lawsuit that asks a federal 
judge to stop the EEOC, a federal law enforcement agency, 
from performing duties required of it by federal law. The 
EEOC has no choice about investigating every complaint it 
receives, including third party complaints. We fear that LSCS  
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will be stuck with bad publicity and large legal bills for this law-
suit for many years to come and sincerely wish Dr. Carpenter 
had resisted taking such radical action since he had already 
announced his retirement. At minimum, AFT leadership be-
lieves that Dr. Carpenter should have discussed that option 
with the full Board before he committed the college to a pro-
tracted legal battle with the federal government. I personally 
fear that this lawsuit will be a major problem for our new 
chancellor. AFT leadership also believes that the Board over-
reacted to recent changes in the law by cutting workload rules 
for adjunct faculty on the advice of LSCS Human Resources. 
Additionally, AFT leadership  believes that the recent reclassifi-
cation of employees is flawed, especially for staff. We believe 
that salary compression has become a serious problem and 
that our full-time/part-time faculty ratio is also a serious prob-
lem for our dedicated adjunct faculty and for student success. 
These are the kinds of issues we have addressed in recent 
issues of The Advocate. The AFT will always address issues like 
these forthrightly, precisely because it is a labor organization 
that is obligated to represent its members. 
 
Second, the AFT agrees with Dr. Carpenter that we have had 
some excellent Faculty Senate Presidents over the last seven 
years. Roughly half of the Faculty Senate Presidents have been 
AFT members. Their jobs have been difficult and unusually 
stressful, particularly since one Faculty Senate President was 
fired. Nevertheless, they have courageously continued to rep-
resent full-time faculty to LSCS administration. 
 
On the same note, I also thank Dr. Carpenter for his positive 
comments about John Burghduff’s hard work as chair of the 
system-wide Student Success committee. Many people deserve 
praise for their work on that committee and on collection of 
student learning outcome data in subsequent years. We are 
pleased that Dr. Carpenter was able to use the work of the 
committee “at the state policy level.” All AFT leaders do care 
deeply about Lone Star College, many of them committing 
decades of their lives to this institution.  
 
Third, AFT leadership could not agree more with Dr. Carpen-
ter’s statement about the best ways to resolve disagreements. 
In the pages of The Advocate, the AFT has avoided personal 
attacks, and frequently reminded readers that we’re all on the 
same team, dedicated to student success. I have always be-
lieved that it is in the best interest of LSCS administration to 
work with AFT officers on the fair treatment of all employees 
because a positive work environment helps us serve students 
better. In The Advocate, we have also always encouraged em-
ployees to focus on their common goal of student success 
when they disagree with one another, because doing so helps 
us reach compromises. We have attempted to model this ap-
proach when we mediate disputes between employees and 
their supervisors. Indeed, in his meetings with our Executive 
Board, Dr. Carpenter graciously acknowledged many times 
that AFT officers have a good track record of helping resolve 
disagreements at the lowest level without escalation. I am 
proud of that record. 

Fourth, I agree with Dr. Carpenter’s emphasis on compromis-
ing with others. Fairly recently, AFT leadership agreed to a 
compromise with Dr. Carpenter when we met to discuss the 
major controversy at LSCS-Montgomery. We began the meet-
ing by respectfully proposing what we believed was a reason-
able solution to those problems. Dr. Carpenter rejected our 
proposal, but all of us agreed to his counter proposal, which 
was to hire an outside mediator. We also offered that the AFT 
would pay for half the cost of the mediator. We were very 
specific about how soon the mediation would be scheduled 
and about who would participate in it. A few days later, with-
out any explanation, Dr. Carpenter pursued an entirely differ-
ent path, firing the Montgomery College Faculty Senate Presi-
dent and transferring another faculty member to a different 
LSCS college. Unfortunately, Dr. Carpenter’s abrupt reversal 
of this compromise was harmful to our relationship with him. 
 
Fifth, Dr. Carpenter in his address admonished AFT leadership 
to reevaluate its approach. It will be easy for the AFT to avoid 
“demonizing the Chancellor and administrators, and employing 
scare tactics” because we have always rejected those tactics. 
Identifying a situation that is problematic and the individual 
responsible for it is a stating a fact and not demonizing.  Al-
though we always focus on recruitment of new members, we 
have struggled at times to process all of the applications we 
have been receiving. Our rapid growth has allowed us to pur-
sue our defense of employee rights more vigorously.  The AFT 
is significantly larger than Dr. Carpenter realizes, and it trou-
bles me that he neglects our representation of staff. Many of 
our staff have substantial contact with students and all provide 
essential support for faculty and administrators. One of my 
primary concerns is that, for years, the AFT's numerous arti-
cles and addresses on the fair treatment and compensation of 
staff have fallen on deaf ears. 
 
I encourage readers to view the AFT’s approach for them-
selves by using the link at the beginning of this article to watch 
three AFT officers address the Board of Trustees in the same 
meeting. To view those address, select May 2014 (Part I) and 
start at 18:15 (eighteen minutes and fifteen seconds). Earl 
Brewer spoke on problems and inequities growing out of the 
reclassification of employees that was led by Evergreen Solu-
tions, Katie Olson spoke on compression of the faculty pay 
scale, and John Burghduff spoke on adjunct faculty workloads. I 
believe that you will find their presentations grounded in 
“intellectual discourse” reflecting “mutual respect, civility, and 
maturity.” As AFT President, I am proud of these officers’ 
presentations and encourage readers to view the AFT presen-
tations in previous Board meetings as well. 
 
Finally, I am frankly chagrined that Dr. Carpenter ended his 
farewell address with criticism of the entire college commu-
nity, specifically mentioning his own Executive Council. I hope 
LSCS employees will not remember Dr. Carpenter primarily 
for this final jab or for LSCS’s undoubtedly long-term prob-
lems with the EEOC. Rather, I hope all of us will focus on the 
tens of thousands of students we have successfully worked 
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with during Dr. Carpenter’s seven-year tenure at LSCS. He is 
correct to emphasize that our success has been due to the 
work of thousands of dedicated employees. 
 
As the LSCS Board interviews candidates, I hope it will re-
member that bold action and rapid change can be counterpro-
ductive when the long term consequence of decisions are ill-
considered, or made in a vacuum, without input from workers 
on the ground. Over the past thirty years, AFT-Lone Star Col-
lege has worked with four generations of administrators. Our 
values remain consistent. We believe that employees’ voices 
should be heard. We believe that employees should be treated 
fairly. We believe in the value of honest dialogue. We look 
forward to building a relationship with the next chancellor. 
 
—Alan Hall 
 

Open Forums with LSCS  
Board Members 

 

Since May 2013, three different Board members have partici-
pated in open forums on different college campuses--two at 
North Harris College, one at Tomball College, and one at Cy-
Fair College. Indeed, the AFT has sponsored three of these 
four open forums; a Faculty Senate sponsored the other one. 
AFT officers think this is a healthy development, and all three 
of the Trustees who have held these open forums welcomed 
the opportunity to hear from employees. While they were 
running for their seat on the LSCS Board, all three of these 
trustees pledged to be accessible to employees and to encour-
age other board members to do the same. We are delighted 
to see these trustees keep their campaign promises on this 
issue.  Another forum is planned in June: 
 
"Meet Kyle Scott and Ron Trowbridge" 
Date: Thursday, June 12, 2014 
Time: 2:30 PM - 4:00 PM 
Campus:  LSC-CyFair 
Room Requested:  TECH 102 
 
Please contact John Burghduff at johnburghduff@yahoo.com to 
verify location. 
 
Many employees have asked AFT officers if Board members 
have to seek approval from the rest of the board, or from the 
Chancellor, or perhaps the college president, before they par-
ticipate in one of these open forums. A sufficient number of 
employees have raised this issue that we suspect other em-
ployees have wondered about it too. 
 
During the forums, which have been well attended, each Board 
member has been abundantly clear that as an individual they 
have no authority to act for the Board, take a position for the 
Board, or even to disagree with a Board position. The LSCS 
Board Policy Manual is clear that the Board “is a body corpo-
rate” (LSCS Board Policy Manual, I.B.2.05). That is to say, the 

Board is a committee of the whole and can only act as a 
whole. Board members and employees all seem to understand 
that. 
 
The Board Policy Manual also states: 

I.B.2.07 - Individual Board Member Authority  
…as noted by the Attorney General in Opinion No. 
JM-119 (1983), individual Board members retain the 
right to seek information from System records and 
employees, without specific Board authorization, so 
long as they follow any relevant Board policies in 
seeking that information. 

 
Citing a Texas State Attorney General opinion as its authority, 
the Board Policy Manual asserts that an individual trustee does 
not need permission from the whole board to participate in an 
open forum. It seems logical to assume that individual trustees 
also do not require permission from any administrator to do 
so. Surely, administrators do not have more authority over 
individual Board members than the Board itself. 
 
All of these open forums during the last year were advertised 
in advance, open to all employees, and in every case the room 
for the meeting was reserved in the normal way, giving college 
administrators due notice well in advance that the open forum 
was being held. The active attendance of administrators indi-
cates that they have welcomed the open forums with Board 
members just as much as staff and faculty. All of the meetings 
were cordial and informative. The trustees have all volun-
teered to come back at any time, and many employees have 
thanked the AFT for the three open forums that it has spon-
sored so far. 
 
In addition to these open forums, AFT leadership has had 
many private meetings with individual Board members. In just 
the past three years, we have met privately with six different 
Board members, usually at a local Starbucks. This number in-
cludes two meetings with Board President Holsey, one in July 
2013 and the other in January 2014. In these meetings, Board 
members have been quite outspoken about their conviction 
that they can meet with AFT officers anytime they want with-
out anyone’s permission. We agree and would add that 
elected officials, such as LSCS board members, not only have a 
right to meet with community groups, but have a duty to do 
so. The LSCS Board Policy Manual seems to agree with us on 
that point. There are many passages that admonish Board 
members to stay in close contact with the community (see 
especially “Community Relations” at LSCS Board Policy Man-
ual, I.B.1.13.3). 
 
The AFT appreciates the willingness of LSCS board members 
to meet with its leaders and to participate in open forums for 
all employees. Our leadership unanimously hopes that Board 
members meet with all kinds of community groups on a fre-
quent basis in order to represent the interests of local voters 
as they shape the future of LSCS. 
 
 

—Staff  
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